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General Information:

The Honors Board is responsible for the approval, oversight and evaluation of the Honors Program.  HBC held its first organizational meeting on September 13, 2007 and will have met thirteen times during the academic year.  This report lists the activities of HBC from March 31, 2007 to April 11, 2008.  A revised report, which will include the committee’s April work, will be submitted in May.

Membership:

Faculty

  
Donald Dreisbach (Philosophy) –Resigned Jan. 2008

Brent Graves (Biology) 

Mark Jacobs (Physics)

  
Nell Kupper (Modern Languages and Literatures)


Frankie McCormick (Chemistry)

Rebecca Meade (History) –Resigned Jan. 2008


Jane Milkie (Art and Design)


Deanna Pozega (Engineering Technology)

  
Gary Stark (Business)

Students:
  
Rachel Hovel (upper division representative)

  
Alex Hull  (lower division representative)

Administrators: 
Terrance Seethoff (Dean, College of Arts and Sciences)




Michael Broadway (Department Head, Geography) 

Interim Director:
Cindy Prosen (Dean, Graduate Studies and Research, Continuing Ed.)  

(ex officio)

Report Submitted to the Senate Executive Committee:

The chair provided an update on the status of the Honors Program following the resignation of the director, Robert Goodrich on January 10, 2008. 
The report summarized Dr. Koch’s comments to the Honors Board on November 29, 2007 regarding the future of the Honors Program:  she declined to comment on Dr. Goodrich’s resignation since it was deemed a personnel issue, she planned to initiate both an internal and external review of the program, and Dean Cindy Prosen was to serve as the interim-director.  The report also described an interim procedure for staffing honors courses (vide infra).
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Honors Program Task Force:

Dr. Koch organized an internal review of the Honors Program.  The Task Force was assigned the following charge:  “to examine all aspects of the current NMU Honors Program and to write a formal report with recommendations addressing how to build a stronger Honors Program at NMU.”  In mid-December 2007, I was asked to nominate AAUP faculty from the Honors Board for this group, and the AAUP executive committee then approved the faculty nominations. Administrative appointees from the Honors Board were selected by Dr. Koch.  The Task Force members were (Honors Board members noted in bold italics): Terry Seethoff, Michael Broadway, Nell Kupper, Mark Jacobs, Frankie McCormick, Judy Puncochar, Erica Sherrod (student), Hunter Harig (student), and Gerri Daniels.

The task force met weekly for the first ten weeks of the winter semester and submitted its report to Dr. Koch on March 21, 2008.  This group also met with her on March 26 to answer questions about the report.  The general findings of the Task Force were shared with the Honors Board by Dean Seethoff.  Here is a brief summary of the findings: 
· The value of the program is not adequately communicated to students and the campus community.  
· The benefits and requirements of the program are not well understood on campus.

· The program’s structure limits student participation due to scheduling conflicts, limited curriculum, and inadequate advising.
· The program suffers from a lack of stability:  no permanent faculty for Honors courses and there are large variations in the interpretation of the curriculum by instructors.

· The Honors Program does no have an effective method for evaluation of instruction.

· Retention in the program from matriculation to graduation is inadequate.

Honors Program Curriculum and Requirements:
Approvals
· CUP Proposals 

(1) Division I Credit for Honors Students

Honors students must earn a grade of “C” or higher in each of the first year core courses, (HON 101, 111, 102, and 112) to earn liberal studies credit for Foundation I.  

Currently, students must earn a grade of “C” or higher in EN 111 and EN 211 to demonstrate writing competency and to satisfy liberal studies requirements for Division I, Foundations of Communication.  The Honors Program uses a combination of the first year of core courses, HON 101, HON 111, HON 102 and HON 112, to satisfy Division I requirements.  The recommendation established a minimum level which demonstrates writing proficiency for honors students.  Submitted to CUP October 19, 2007. CUP approved this proposal and it was approved by the Academic Senate on January 22, 2008.
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· CUP Proposals  (continued)
 (2)  Requirements for Honors Designations 
Students should be eligible to graduate with either full honors, upper division honors, or lower division honors.  Students should not be awarded both lower division and upper division honors in lieu of completing the requirements for full honors.  Recently, the Honors Board had several requests from students who wish to receive both the upper and lower division honors designation on their academic transcripts.  In order to earn both designations, students were using a loophole:  by double-counting either the math or language requirement, students met the requirements for both upper division and lower division honors.  The loophole was considered unfair to those students who pursue the full honors designation.  Submitted to CUP February 20, 2008.  CUP approved this proposal and it will have its first Senate Reading on April 22, 2008.
(3) Emphasize Division I Writing Requirements in the First Year Courses

A minor bulletin copy change was made to emphasize Liberal Studies requirements for Division I in the first year courses (HON 101, 111, 102, and 112) and the significant writing component in HON 211 and 212 which embraces standard practices in EN 111 and EN 211.  The statement “Critical writing with revision and library research will be required.” will be added to the description for each of the 100 level honors courses.  Proposal drafted March 28, 2008 for submission to CUP.
· Revisions to the 2008-2009 Bulletin Copy
· Developed Honors Course Guidelines and Syllabi Criteria 

· Developed the document “What Makes a Course an Honors Course” as a guide to faculty proposing courses in the Honors Program

· Developed a document listing criteria for the assessment of honors course syllabi

Debated but not acted upon
· CUP proposal for HON 300Z: Faculty-Led Field Experience (drafted by the former director, Robert Goodrich)
The proposal was considered by a subcommittee of the Honors Board.  The full semester, on-campus NMU class was to include an embedded field experience. The content was not specified to allow for flexibility: instructors would offer this course based on their area of expertise.  The course was designed to satisfy both the upper division liberal studies and the world cultures requirements.  The subcommittee decided the proposal needed further revision before it could be approved for submission to CUP.
· Establishment of Admission Policies and Procedures for Transfer Students

The difficulty in equating incoming transfer credit to our very unique honors curriculum was discussed, but not resolved.  (The registrar would prefer specific equivalencies for each honors course.)  
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Operation of the Program:

Honors Program Statistics

· Incoming Freshmen, Fall 2007
38 students enrolled out of 79 accepted applicants

· Total Honors Program Enrollment
~145 students are actively pursuing an honors designation on their transcript
· Graduates for Fall 2007, Winter 2008 and Summer 2008
Full Honors (2 students); Upper Division Honors (1 student), Lower Division Honors (11 students); and both Upper and Lower Division Honors (2 students).

Approvals

· Outcomes and Assessment Plan for the Honors Program (AQIP)
The following areas were targeted for improvement: mission statement, the honors contract process, student retention in the program, and tracking students in the program. 
· Interim Procedure for Staffing Honors Program Courses
New procedures for staffing Honors Program courses were initiated during the fall semester.  This change was requested by the administration, which has stated that the Honors Board, as a committee of the Academic Senate, can no longer approve faculty to teach honors courses.  
In early October, the Honors Board faculty approved revisions to HB Operating Procedures regarding selection of faculty for honors courses and evaluation of faculty.  These changes have not been approved by the administration and are currently under negotiation.  Winter 2008 and fall 2008 courses were staffed using an interim process:  
· A subcommittee of the Honors Board ranked anonymous syllabi submitted by interested faculty.

· Courses were staffed by the program director based on the HB rankings:

· 5 sections of honors courses were offered in winter 2008

· 2 (of 5 desired) sections of honors courses have been staffed for fall 2008
· Method to Track Honors Program Students

All students in the program will now be tracked through their registration in a non-credit course.
· Advising Honors Program Students

The issue of advising a large number of students was addressed.  Because there are 145 active honors students, it was decided that the best approach would be to have mass advising meetings with students grouped by level:  one for students in their freshman and sophomore years, and a second for students in their junior and senior years.
HBC Annual Report to the Academic Senate for 2007-2008, Page 5
Submitted April 12, 2008
Approvals (continued)

· Mary L. Campbell Scholarship awards for Fall 2008
A subcommittee of the Honors Board was charged with screening and ranking applicants.  Twenty scholarships of $1,000 will be awarded for the 2008-2009 academic year.  Based on preliminary responses regarding the financial needs and academic progress of current Campbell scholars, these need-based scholarships will be awarded to 13 continuing students and 7 incoming freshmen.
· Membership dues: Upper Midwest Honors Council (UMHC), National Collegiate Honors Council (NCHC) and the Michigan Honors Association (MHA). 
· Honors Program support for student field experiences and conference travel: 
· HON 111 Modern Art-European Sources: "Art Hunt", Instructor: Nell Kupper.
· Two students presented in Denver on November 10-15, 2007 at the National Collegiate Honors Council (NCHC).  Student attendees, Erica Sherrod and Josh Corbat, gave a report to the Honors Board on November 29, 2008 regarding their experiences at the conference.
· Ten students attended and/or presented at the Upper Midwest Honors Council annual meeting, April 3 - 5, 2008 at the University of Wisconsin – Stout. (moved)
· HON 111 Modern Art – European Sources.  Nell Kupper’s class visited the Chicago Art Museum.  (added)
· HON 211 Social Sciences – Michael Broadway and members of the HON 211 class traveled to Lansing and Detroit to explore various elements of the food industry; the travel culminated with students attending a Detroit Symphony Orchestra concert. (moved and expanded upon)
· Honors Student Organization (HSO) Activities Funded by the Honors Program
· HSO/Mentoring Program Welcome Picnic at Presque Isle, August 30, 2007

· HSO Fall Ball social was held on October 28, 2007.

· Visiting Scholar Lecture Series held a presentation by neuropsychologist Dr. Peter Snyder from University of Connecticut on April 3, 2008.  The series also included several classroom visits by Dr. Snyder.  (Section moved/retitled)
· Honors Student Organization (HSO) Activities 
· HSO/Mentoring Program which pairs an upper classman with an incoming freshman.

· Fall Forum, Etcetera, was held on November 8, 2007.  Presenter: Josh Corbat 

· Spring Forum will be held on April 16.  Presenters: Zach Bartel, Josh Corbat, and Erica Sherrod (Section moved/retitled)
· Honors Program Banquet held on April 9, 2008.
· Selection of the Leadership Award, made by the Honors Student Organization, and approved by the Honors Advisory Board
Josh Corbat, Sophomore Honors Student and HSO Treasurer  (added)
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Approvals (continued)
· Selection of the outstanding graduate from the Honors Program
Cassie Webb (Fall 2007 Graduate) Cassie graduated with Full Honors.
Other Work

· Participation in the External Review of the Honors Program

The Honors Board and Chair met with a consultant from the National Collegiate Honors Council as part of an external review of the Honors Program on April 7-8, 2008.  Honors Board faculty were also provided with informal meeting times; they escorted the consultant to a lunch and a dinner.
· Informational Meetings for Honors Program Students
The Honors Board Chair and Dean Prosen met three times with Honors Program students in December following the Director’s resignation.  The meetings addressed students’ concerns regarding the program’s future.  Issues discussed were the following: honors advising, class-size, honors housing, team teaching, and the new faculty teaching honors courses.  
Work in Progress: 
Curriculum

· Development of  Guidelines and Criteria for “H-Contract” courses

· Developed the document entitled “Contract Course Guidelines” to assist both faculty and students in the proposal of honors contract courses (This item was targeted for improvement in our AQIP report.)  In the process of revision.
· Selection of representative contracts to be made available to faculty and students on the Honors Program website as examples of suitable contract courses.  In the process of selection.
· Development of  Guidelines and Criteria for the Honors Capstone Experience
Future Work for HBC:

· Criteria for Honors Faculty are under consideration.  The process for the selection and evaluation of instructors for Honors course are also under consideration.

· Review of the Honors Program Budget for 2008-2009
· Election of Officers for 2008-2009

· Differentiating the duties of the Honors Board and Honors Program Director
· Development of an Honors Program Policies Manual

· Revise the Mission Statement

· Retention Efforts:  Development of Exit and Entrance Interviews

· Consideration and possible implementation of recommendations which result from the review of the Honors Program
· Participation in the search for the new, permanent Honors Program Director

· Develop transfer-friendly policy for potential transfer students (added)
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In conclusion, I would like to thank the members of the Honors Board, the Honors Program secretary, Georgia Tillotson, the Honors Program Interim-Director, Cindy Prosen, and the former Director, Robert Goodrich, for their dedication and hard work this academic year.

Respectfully submitted,

Frankie McCormick

Chair, Honors Board Committee

